NORWELL CONSERVATION COMMISSION

June 19, 2012 @ 7:00 PM - Room 112

ATTENDANCE: David Osborne, Sean Sutton, Bob Woodill, Marynel Halatsis, Bill Grafton and Mary McCarthy. 

Conservation Agent: Nancy Hemingway 

ADDITIONS:  None
AGENDA ACCEPTANCE:

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to accept the agenda as written.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
MINUTES: 5/1/12, 5/15/12, 3/22/12 & 6/5/12

5/1/12 Minutes 

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to accept the minutes for 5/1/12.

Second: Bob Woodill    


In Favor: Sean Sutton, Bob Woodill, Marynel Halatsis, Mary McCarthy - Bill Grafton abstained.
Opposed:  None 

5/15/12 Minutes

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to accept the minutes for 5/15/12 with changes mentioned.
Second:  Bill Grafton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

3/20/12 Minutes

Motion: Mary McCarthy moved to accept the minutes for 3/20/12 as changed.

Second: Bob Woodill   


In Favor: Sean Sutton, Bob Woodill, Marynel Halatsis, Mary McCarthy - Bill Grafton abstained.
Opposed:  None

6/5/12 Minutes
Motion: Sean Sutton moved to accept the minutes for 6/5/12.

Second: Bill Grafton  


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

SCHEDULED DISCUSSIONS

Jacobs Field Farming 

Discussion of use and care w/ Norwell Farms CSA

Present: CSA staff and volunteers.

Discussion: David Osborne addressed the CSA workers, which are now in their third year of planting. Mr. Osborne mentioned feeling that Norwell Farms and Conservation had begun on an unclear path. The CSA came to the Commission for land and Mr. Hornstra offered one field to use. He sees, tonight, an agreement between the CSA and the Selectmen. It indicates to him that they have some agreement to use that field. He is not sure that the Commission members had even reviewed this agreement. David Osborne said the Conservation Restriction states that the land needs to be kept in good agricultural condition. Since nothing was done to the land in the fall and the spring, he was unaware that they would be planting, until he saw the newsletter. Mr. Osborne is concerned about the Commission’s obligation to the restriction. 

Mary Beth Shea – Vice Chair of Norwell Farms – gave history of Norwell Farms through a PowerPoint presentation. Their vision for the town was discussed. They’d like to expand beyond shareholders with a farm stand and a farmers market. Their full time farmer resigned from the CSA. They decided to rest the field and partnered with a farm in VT, giving their shareholders the option of buying from them. The Educational Programs were discussed. One of the reasons for not maintaining the 1.6 acres sufficiently was there was not enough land to maintain a full time farmer.

Nicky Bartley - Chair of Norwell Farms spoke about the loss of the full time farmer and using 2012 season as a rebuilding year, while using an organic farm in Fairlee, VT for produce this year. 

She discussed plan for 2012 and beyond. She apologized for not reaching out to the Commission Chair. They will re-till and plant winter rye as a “smother crop” and leave the farm for an entire season. She feels that a farmer shouldn’t be hired until they have the resources to offer. She would like to build fertility in the soil for next year.

David Osborne said he doesn’t understand why they feel that the Conservation Commission should come up with a long-term home plan. It was suggested to the CSA, three years ago, to start looking for other places. Time was spent by a couple of the Commission members, for a weekend, fixing a two-acre parcel on River Street for them and nothing ever happened to it. A small plot (about 40’x40’) is being cultivated of the 1.6-acre plot.  

Mary Beth Shea said they didn’t want to imply that the Commission should do this, but the CSA is a non-profit that is benefiting the community and the Commission is a land steward and for this reason this is where they went. Travel to the River Street property, with one person working the farm, was prohibitive to making it efficient.

Sean Sutton asked what the best-case scenario for the CSA would be. Mary Beth Shea said the best case would be having 5 acres to farm. Nicky Bartley answered having their field and the goose field behind them. 

Marie Mollar spoke about the farmer’s free housing. The rent now pays for the maintenance of the house – who would do this? Mary Beth Shea answered that they would provide for the maintenance.

Sean Sutton suggested making the public aware of why the fields are not being used. All that is being seen are fields that were productive last year and not growing anything this year. He suggested having a farmer on a part time basis to maintain the “small” field so that it could be somewhat productive. 

Nancy Hemingway suggested the Commission meeting with John Hornstra for an informal discussion about his other field. This may be an interim solution for the CSA and John Hornstra.

Gregg McBride – Selectman - explained the Farm Licensing Agreement and said that the Conservation Commission cannot enter into any agreements. According to the Farm Management Plan, the Selectmen will rent and provide a license for the fields. The Conservation Commission’s role is to ensure that the fields are maintained in a way that is faithful to the agreements with Historic New England. 

David Osborne said that they should have been invited to the meeting. Gregg McBride said that the Commission has a copy of the two agreements. Nancy Hemingway said that a copy of the contract for Farm licensing meeting was received today at 3:22pm. 

David Osborne suggests that the members go to the Selectmen’s Meeting tomorrow night as a group, when the licensing agreement for the farmers is discussed. Concerns were discussed. Nancy Hemingway discussed the maintenance of stonewalls as she discussed with Clifford Prentiss. 

PUBLIC HEARING

Off Pleasant Street & George Rd.  / SE52- 997 / SFH w/ Driveway Crossing        NOI (cont.)  

Applicant: Philip Johnson / Representative: Kevin Grady, Grady Consulting

Present: Kevin Grady

Discussion: Kevin Grady requested a continuance due to continuing work on the project.

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to continue the hearing for Off Pleasant Street & George Road/SE52-997.

Second: Bill Grafton 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

121 Central Street / SE52- 999 / Pool & Landscaping                                              NOI (cont.) 

Applicant: Mike Luizzi / Representative: Dana Altobello, Merrill Associates 

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway stated that the landowner requested a hearing continuation in writing.

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to continue the hearing on 121 Central Street to July 3, 2012.

Second: Sean Sutton



In Favor: All 


Opposed:  None

19 Washington Street / NCC# 22(12) / Septic System Repair                                  RDA 

Applicant: Elizabeth MacDonald Estate / Representative: Kevin Grady, Grady Consulting 

Present: Kevin Grady

Discussion: Kevin Grady said that the wetlands resource area delineated by John Zimmer. He showed a plot plan to the Commission. Septic system, due to limited space, will be at the rear of the building. Nancy Hemingway said that this wetland is the same wetland for Damon Farms Subdivision. She explained the lot through PowerPoint. Her concern was the erosion controls and she’d like to know how the construction vehicles would travel the site without damaging the wetland. She’d like to meet with the contractors prior to driving on the property. David Osborne said that the OOC should contain a sequential construction plan and the addition of another line of erosion control.

Motion: Mary McCarthy moved to close the hearing on 19 Washington Street/NCC#22(12).

Second: Sean Sutton 



In Favor: All 


Opposed:  None

LEGAL DOCUMENTS/VOTES

Forest Ridge, Lot 9 / SE52- 1002 / Single-Family Home w/ grading                        OOC 

Applicant: James Leonard, Sun Construction / Representative: John Keefe, Keefe Associates

Nancy Hemingway explained the lot and the document. 

Motion: Bill Grafton moved to accept the OOC for Forest Ridge, Lot 9/SE52-1002.

Second: Sean Sutton 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
19 Washington Street / NCC# 22(12) / Septic System Repair                                   DOA 

Applicant: Elizabeth MacDonald Estate / Representative: Kevin Grady, Grady Consulting 

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway summarized the conditions of an extensive construction sequence – stock piling by garage - double erosion control extended and adjusted. Agent will meet with the construction team pre-work. 

Motion: Bill Grafton moved for 19 Washington Street/NCC#22(12) to issue a positive declaration for the determination of applicability with the following conditions: stockpiling location designated, sequencing construction plan to be provided to the agent, the Plan updated to show changes, the soil erosion line needs to be extended and adjusted and a negative determination under the WPA.

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

87 Ridge Hill Road / SE52-383 / Tree Cutting & Clearing                                        COC

Applicant: Richard Barry / Representative: ? 

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that there had been some tree cutting to allow for the pool. Commission had filed an EO for this project. Stream channel is completely dry. The applicant says that it does flow in the spring. She feels that this certificate is in compliance.

Motion: Mary McCarthy moved to grant a COC on 87 Ridge Hill Road/SE52-383. 

Second: Bill Grafton 


In Favor: All 


Opposed:  None

Review of Alternative Legal Doc Format

Discussion: Already completed.

ENFORCEMENT DISCUSSIONS

Barrell Lane /NCC# 35(11) / Erosion Issue / SWPPP Compliance: 

Deb Kelleher, McKenzie – monitor

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that this is just a summary for Barrell Lane.

13 & 15 Queen Anne’s Lane/EO# 2012 (1) & EO# 2012(2)/Wetland & Riverfront Violation – EO
Homeowners: Richard/Karen Kenney & Janet/David Burke

Discussion: Nancy Hemingway said that at the 5/15/12 meeting the homeowners were before the Commission for an EO. They had excavated the stream bank, bulldozed into a wetland and filled the wetland. They hired Steve Ivas. They were given one month to submit a restoration report. She spoke with Steve Ivas who informed Nancy Hemingway that they have not complied with any of the required requests. He then contacted the landowners. They’ve got a surveyor hired and presented a lengthy summary of why nothing was done. This is a significant violation of multiple resource areas. Her recommendation is to issue a one time fine and a completion date. Amounts were discussed. Suggestions were to look to the state for an amount and speak with Town of Hingham, whose water was impacted. 

Nancy Hemingway will send the homeowners a letter that follows up the enforcement order. Bob Woodill suggested a $200 initial fine. She suggested stating that fining will start at the 7/17/12 meeting if no response. 

Motion: Sean Sutton motioned that the Commission discussed on XXX(Nancy Hemingway to get date)that a restoration plan, or as much as could be managed, be due on or before the Commission’s meeting on 7/17/12. Their failure to submit any information whatsoever is a violation of the EO and a continued violation of the WPA. As such the Commission voted to issue fines starting 7/17/12 should no restoration plan or reasonable effort towards one be submitted before 7/10/12. 

Second: Bob Woodill 


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
VIOLATION DISCUSSIONS 

David Osborne recused himself for the hearing – Sean Sutton assumed the position of temporary Chair.

Highway Barn – / SE 52 – 977 & Pathway – SE52-972 NCC 15(11)

Nancy Hemingway said that this has been under construction for the two months. There have been multiple violations of wetlands, which were addressed by the agent. When Pathway was to be put in, I.W. Harding has responded.

Violations were shown by PowerPoint and discussed by the agent. Nancy Hemingway sent the Town Counsel an email with Jim Boudreau copied. A letter was also sent to Paul Folsham. Sean Sutton suggested contacting the applicant with a formal violation notice and “cc” SumCo stating that it is impacting both groups from the Highway and the Pathway. Nancy Hemingway discussed the invasive species program and will call the applicant to attend a show cause hearing on July 3, 2012. 

Motion:  Bob Woodill moved to have the agent draft the violation letters as discussed: to SumCo and Paul Folsham regarding the Knotweed and Phragmites. Ask the applicants to attend a show cause hearing on 7/3/12. 

Second: Bill Grafton


In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None 

David Osborne resumed the position of Chair.

Violation updates:

498 Mt. Blue – 

304 Winter Street  - 

River/Green –

Continuation of list left by Abby
DISCUSSIONS
Sub-Committee updates

Open Space – Marynel Halatsis needs to confirm the maps. She received sufficient feedback with no extraneous changes.

CPC – No meeting has been held. Mr. Folsham contacted some members and discussed that the CPC should guarantee the resulting lands Form A??? lots before they would sign off on the land that we had agreed to buy with them at the town meeting. They all understand the consequences and they’ve decided to end the discussion. 

Property on Grove Street – Nancy Hemingway said there is about 10 acres. All topsoil is gone. Some suggestions are: ball field, affordable housing or CSA land. 

Affordable housing – Bob Woodill is no longer involved.

Agent Report 

Bob Galvin’s (5) contracts distributed for review.

Site Inspection Form for future use. 

Circuit Writer workshops 

Soil Science Workshops upcoming on 7/12/12 with rain date of 7/20/12. Needs to know if any interested participants, within two weeks. 

David Osborne discussed a letter from the Zoning Board of Appeals Chairperson regarding deer ticks and Lyme disease. 1900 – 10k deer in state. 1998 – 65k deer. 

Land Management (Hall’s Hill, 8-Trail Parcels, Conservation Trail Markers, Summer Help et, al.)

Executive Session will be put on the agenda for 7/3/12.

For additional information on the Agent’s comments to the Commission, please refer to the agent’s written notes, which are available in the Conservation Office.

OFFICE BUSINESS/MISCELLANEOUS

1. Commission –

a. Reorganization – David Osborne asked if anyone is interested in reorganizing.

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to reorganize.

Second:  Bill Grafton 

Sean Sutton said that with this information, he would like to step down as Commission Member for personal reasons. 

Motion: Bob Woodill moved to vacate the previous vote and to not reorganize.

Second: Bill Grafton   
In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Due to original vote to reorganize, the Chair asked for a vote.

All those in favor of reorganization: no one.    All those in favor not to reorganize: unanimous

b. Reappointments -  (Sean Sutton, David Magee & Bill Grafton)

2. Bills $573.82 - WB Mason, TB&S Lumber. $997.95 – Ecotech for Damon Farms, $1995.03 – Ecotech for Washington Woods. 

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to pay the bills as read.

Second: Bill Grafton 

In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None

Adjournment:

Motion: Sean Sutton moved to adjourn the meeting at 11pm.

Second: Bill Grafton 



In Favor:  All


Opposed:  None
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